
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION

THE METROPOLITAN SCHOOL DISTRICT OF WASHINGTON TOWNSHIP

MARION COUNTY, INDIANA

Regular Meeting, April 8, 2009 - 7:00 p.m.

Present:        Mr. Kite, Mrs. Spann Roddy, Mr. Dzwonar and Ms. Harris

Absent:  
Mr. Wright


Others: Dr. Mervilde, Mrs. Sutton, Mr. Doss, Dr. Ewing, Dr. Farrell, Dr. Hibbard, Mrs. Reynolds, Mr. Smith, Judy Fraps, Michelle Dartis, Habib Diatta, Tina Merriweather, Dana Kaminski, Dixie Schrock, 

Presiding:
Mr. Kite, President

Mr. Kite called the Regular Meeting to order at 7:00 pm with the recitation of the pledge of allegiance led by Mr. Doss. 

Approval Consent Agenda


Dr. Mervilde recommended that the Board approve the Consent Agenda including the following items:

· Approval of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of March 25, 2009 

· Approval of Claims Docket totaling $1,494,557.41

· The Personnel Report which includes: Certified Personnel – Two Resignations (3), (4); and Classified Personnel - One Resignation (4) and One Retirement (2)

· Approval or Acceptance of Non-competitive Grants, Gifts and Donations – There were no non-competitive grants presented for approval.


Mr. Dzwonar moved approval of the Consent Agenda as presented.  Mrs. Spann Roddy seconded.  Passed 3-0.

Ms. Harris arrived at 7:05 p.m.

Recognitions

Habib Diatta – French Teacher at Northview Middle School
Mr. Diatta was recognized by the Board for receiving the Minority Educator Award from the Indiana State Teachers Association.  The award is given each year to honor current, outstanding minority classroom teachers.  Mr. Diatta was nominated by his peers and dedicated the award to the Washington Township Community because Washington Township is a leader in encouraging diversity.
Dixie Shrock – Teacher Greenbriar Elementary School
Mrs. Schrock was recognized because she was named one of the State’s Hoosier Educator Award winners.  This award is given by the Indiana Association of Young Educators.
Superintendent's Announcements 


Dr. Mervilde reminded the Board that an Executive Session to conduct the Superintendent’s Evaluation is scheduled for April 16, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. The Administration is continuing to monitor the State’s revision of the 180 instructional day rule and its impact on the 2009/2010 calendar. Shawn Wright Browner was the District’s nominee for a Center for Leadership Development award at its March 23, 2009 Celebration.  The Center will hold a Ribbon Cutting for its new building on on Martin Luther King Drive on April 13th at 4:30 p.m.  


The Administration continues to get information and guidance on the use of Federal stimulus money. The District’s Strategic Plan will guide the use of stimulus money. As a result of Dr. Mervilde’s work with the Indianapolis High Performance Government Team, the Superintendent’s Cabinet had a very interesting meeting on Monday with Eli Lilly staff regarding Six Sigma efficiency practices. The Cabinet will receive special training from this same group on Monday, April 13th and begin work applying Six Sigma principals to an MSDWT task. Finally, Crooked Creek Principal interviews will be held on Monday, April 20, 2009 and there will be no school on April 24, 2009 as that is a Flex Day for Washington Township.

Comments from the Public
There were no comments from the public.

Action Items

1. Approval of School Safety Grant – Mrs. Reynolds


This grant provides funds to establish emergency management plans within the framework of the four phases of emergency management:  Mitigation prevention, preparedness, response and recovery.  It also provides resources for training staff on emergency management procedures and requires that school districts develop comprehensive all-hazards emergency management plans in collaboration with community partners, including local law enforcement, public safety, public and mental health agencies and local government.  Recipients of the grant have to develop a written plan designed to prepare the district for a possible infectious disease outbreak, food defense plan, communication plan and a plan to medicate and evacuate individuals with disabilities.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.


Mr. Dzwonar moved approval to submit the REMS Grant to the U.S. Department of Education in the amount of $250,000 as presented.  Ms. Harris seconded.  Passed 4-0.
2. Approval to Award Contract for VoIP System – Mr. Kneebone and Mr. Licata


Six bids to award the contract for the VoIP System were received on March 25, 2009.  All six vendors were eligible Cisco certified partners.  As stated in the Request for Proposal, the district required a centralized and redundant solution for future scalability and reliability.  Mr. Licata recommended that the Board award the bid to Network Solutions, Inc. in the amount of $608,913.98 because they provided the most robust, complete and cost effective solution with additional warranty and support.  The amount includes the materials, labor, support, alternates and training for the telephone systems in all schools and buildings in the District.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.


Ms. Harris moved approval to award the bid to Network Solutions in the amount of $608,913.98 as presented.  Mr. Dzwonar seconded.  Passed 4-0.

3. Approval of Professional Services Agreement with CSO – Mr. Licata


 A District Transportation Task Force is in the process of evaluating traffic flow and safety at all schools.  The success of that work is in part dependent upon having professional partners with certain expertise available to assist with the observations and evaluation of each site. Mr. Licata stated that this particular recommendation is for work that is necessary in evaluating all the district’s physical sites as it relates to traffic flow and safety and stated the approval of this contract would allow CSO to continue their work and assist the Task Force in doing for all of our schools what was accomplished at Spring Mill Elementary. CSO’s work at Spring Mill was critical to facilitating changes in bus and car drop off and pick up procedures. CSO has a track record with the District of providing top architectural services at a reasonable price. They have designed several projects for the District and contributed a tremendous amount of time and effort to helping the district complete its Strategic Plan.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.


Mrs. Spann Roddy moved approval of the Professional Services Agreement with CSO in the amount of $45,362 as presented.  Ms. Harris seconded.  Passed 4-0.

Information Items

1. District Textbook Adoption Display – Dr. Ewing


For the last several months a textbook adoption committee has been meeting to review new social studies textbooks.  Copies of all the recommended student textbooks will be on display in the Community and Education Center lobby for two weeks.  She invited the Board to review the textbooks while they are display.  Dr. Ewing will ask the Board for approval of the textbooks at the April 22, 2009 School Board Meeting.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.

Board Comments/Liaison Reports


Ms. Harris, Mrs. Spann Roddy, Mr. Kite and Dr. Mervilde attended the National School Boards Association Meeting that was held in San Diego April 4-7. Each of them talked about what a wonderful educational opportunity it was providing a wealth of information on topics ranging from ELL, nutrition, school safety, schools going green, collective bargaining, to the achievement gaps and how school dropouts is a public health issue.  There were many informative and inspirational speakers including Toni Morrison, Judge Hackett, Doug Reeves, US Secretary of Education Arne Duncan, Julie Andrews and Hill Harper.  They met School Board members from all around the country and Canada.  Most of the sessions were very relevant to what is occurring in Washington Township. Their full comments can be heard on the District’s website at www.msdwt.k12.in.us/board/minu/html 


Mr. Dzwonar asked what the goal is for the upcoming Executive Session and discussion was had on the same.  Mr. Kite asked that Board Members do as much individual preparation as they could in advance of the meeting.  


Mr. Dzwonar stated that he had an opportunity to read quite a few of the Board Development brochures that they receive regularly.  He said the information contained in those brochures is very helpful.

Adjournment


There being no further business, Mr. Kite adjourned the meeting at 8:17 p.m.
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